
Charlotte Selectboard 
March 8, 2010 Meeting 

 
Selectboard Members Present: Jennifer Cole, Charles Russell, Ed Stone, Francis 
Thornton, Winslow Ladue 
Administration Present:  
Community Members Present:  Ellie Russell, Roy Schiff, Kay Gault, Stephen Brooks, 
Hugh Lewis, Jr., Nancy Wood, Karen and Michael Frost, Joe Blanchette, Sue Smith, Moe 
Harvey, Marty Illick, Bob Hyams, Heather Manning, Daniel Cole, Kristen Underwood, 
Bill Fraser Harris, Carlie Krolick, Jack Pilla, Deb Stone 

* * * 
Charles Russell called the meeting to order at 7:10pm.  
 
Public Comment: Stephen Brooks inquired about wireless access in Town Hall. The 
Board has no further information at this time.  
 
Reorganization of Selectboard 

- Charles wondered if there should be both a Chair and a Vice Chair in the coming 
year. People have expressed feelings of being left out, so maybe there should just 
be a Chair. Jenny thinks that there is a good need to have a Vice Chair – if the 
Chair is not at a meeting, there is still a point person. Feeling left out can happen 
at any time with open meeting law. Also, the workload is heavy – the Vice Chair 
can support the Chair and/or help with additional work. Ed Stone made a motion 
to appoint Charles Russell as Chair for the coming year; Frank Thornton 
seconded; all in favor. Jenny Cole motioned to have a Vice Chair for the 
upcoming year, Winslow Ladue seconded; opposed 1-4 (Jenny in favor). 
[Discussion: Ed thought there should only be one chair who informs the rest of 
the Selectboard. The Chair should also be the media contact for the Board. 
Charles thought that having only a Chair might keep everyone more in the loop, 
and it would be less insular without a Vice Chair.]  

- The Board discussed adopting Robert’s Rules for Small Boards. Ed Stone 
mentioned that to think that the Chair has no vote is ridiculous – there should be 
equal voice. They should also stick to having no discussions until a motion is on 
the floor.  

- The Board discussed continuing with the Burlington Free Press as the newspaper 
in record. Winslow motioned to continue with the Free Press, Ed seconded; all in 
favor.  

- Winslow motioned to continue with meetings held the second and fourth Monday 
of each month; Ed seconded; all in favor.  

- Regarding the creation of the agenda, Jenny asked if the agenda could be 
circulated to all Selectboard members (not just the Chair) for changes. Winslow 
mentioned that some items are annual and could be added as such. Jenny 
mentioned having a discussion about the coming year’s work plan; this will be 
added to next week’s agenda. 

 
Review of Minutes 

- Winslow moved to approve minutes from February 8 as edited; Ed seconded; all 
in favor. 

- Ed moved to approve minutes from February 15 as edited; Winslow seconded; all 
in favor. 

- Ed moved to approve minutes from February 22 as edited; Jenny seconded; all in 
favor. 

 
Marty Illick, Lewis Creek Association, and Junior Lewis, Road Commissioner: 
Lewis Creek flood control work at Spear Street and Quinlan Bridge: Action under 
consideration: agree on 2010-2015 road work plans 

- There is a grant agreement with the State of Vermont through the Clean and Clear 
program to identify areas of erosion. They are currently looking at getting Lewis 
Creek into equilibrium condition. Quinlan Bridge/Spear Street has been subject to 
ice erosion and flooding. Roy Schiff of Milone & McBroon and Kristin 
Underwood presented the preferred alternatives.  
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o The goals of the project were summarized. Junior Lewis and the adjacent 
landowners were consulted with and there were two public meetings held 
to come to a consensus regarding possible solutions to this problem. 

o The Lewis Creek River comes out narrow. Human made structures close 
to the river have impacted its flow and caused flooding. Roads have been 
installed along the river (Spear Street, Lewis Creek Road, Monkton Road) 
and this constrains flow and leads to sedimentation and heavier water 
flow. The roads have been raised over time and berms have increased the 
frequency of the flooding. 

o The following alternatives were identified by the consultants: 
 Removing Spear Street berm 
 Lowering inches in one to two areas to reconnect the river to the 

adjacent flood plain 
 Enlarging the opening of a small opening on Spear Street to the 

west of the covered bridge 
o Winslow mentioned that these don’t seem like “alternatives” – they all 

seem complementary to each other. What other actual alternatives were 
examined? They examined: 

 Having the river reconnected to various wetlands; 
 Reorienting the alignment of the bridge and/or channel of the river 

to the bridge. 
 Ms. Illick mentioned that this affects private property, so they went 

to the landowners first for their input.  
o The four best alternatives were explained: 

 Removal of 1-2’ berm would amount to 1’ of flood relief. Flood 
velocities would lower and spread out the flow. 

 A westerly extension of Spear Street. The bridge is deteriorating 
and the structure is undersized. More water under the culvert was 
looked at. They should attempt to do something with the culvert 
first. [Charles asked if it would be possible to remove the berm 
without beefing up the road – the response was yes.] 

 Lowering the road depth – buildup of the road confines the river. 
Having the road milled in select locations would slow the water’s 
velocity. 1.5 feet of built-up asphalt is currently on the road. Scour 
protection to safeguard the road would need to happen. It might 
increase water and ice on the road.  

 Lowering a portion of Spear to the west – water could come out of 
Lewis Creek and flow into the flood plain.   

o Ed brought up the fact that the road drops off by the guardrails – how will 
this be addressed? There is a very steep area before the berm. He is 
concerned that the road will go away. It was said that this was brought up 
during discussions. When the berm is lowered, that bank will be armored. 
Ed mentioned that trees seem to be leaning in toward the water in the area, 
suggesting to him that the bank is going away. It seems like a big problem 
that needs to be addressed.  

o Stephen Burns asked why the berm was there in the first place. Junior 
Lewis said that the berm was probably installed there to keep ice off the 
road.  

o It was asked if wetlands got involved. Due to area criteria, Lewis Creek is 
classified as a “special river” which requires a permit. This is not too 
difficult – there is a very good likelihood that it will be approved. 
Winslow mentioned concern that the best alternatives would lead to the 
second busiest street in Charlotte being flooded in two areas. This seems 
like a strange fix for such a well traveled road. Junior responded that it 
should be fairly shallow flooding, but that two feet of flooding could 
happen in certain areas. It could be flooding that lasts from a half a day to 
a full day. Winslow inquired as to the frequency of ice jams to that extent; 
Junior answered that it happens almost yearly.  

o Marty Illick said that they are looking for an endorsement from the 
Selectboard tonight. Charles responded that there would be no 
endorsement at this time, but that they can come back on another night.  
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o Robert Mack said that he saw no merits to any of these alternatives. It 
seems crazy to allow water to build up on the road – they would spending 
money to fix a problem that ultimately might not get fixed. Junior shares a 
concern with lowering the road – his main concern is ice. If there was a 
jam and someone had an accident, would the town be liable?  

o Winslow asked about an alternative to the area on the northwest side 
subject to erosion. What would be the cost to repair the scouring? They 
did not look at the bridge structure itself, just the hydraulics. They can 
reinforce and protect the abutment, and the model could show how much 
more it would flood. 

o Charles asked if the Board had come to a consensus on not lowering the 
road. Ed said that they need more info and need to look at the problem 
further.  

 
Request for no-passing zoning on Route 7 near Sanctuary Lane & Crosswind Drive. 
Action under consideration: send request to State Traffic Committee 

- Jane Suttbay of Crosswind Drive is hoping to send a request to the State Traffic 
Commissioner. When turning on Rte. 7 (in an area between Lime Kiln Road and 
Nature’s Way), it is very hard to come out and take a right due to people passing 
there. There have been a number of close calls when she turns right out of her 
road and then someone comes into her lane, attempting to pass. There needs to be 
a double line there as well as signs. She also expressed concern because there are 
so many teenagers/young drivers in the neighborhood.  

- Jenny made a motion to send a letter to the Traffic Committee (including 
requesting signs), Winslow seconded; motion passed with Frank opposed.  

 
Green Mountain Power – petition to install 3 poles and 3 anchors on Guinea Road. 
Action under consideration: approve petition. Item was tabled. 
 
Town land and trails – mowing & brush-hogging contracts. Action under 
consideration: approve specifications and bid process 

- There is a long term contract with the cemetery currently underway for brush-
hogging. It was not put out to bid but they received two estimates. Charles asked 
if the budget had been sent to the town once it was approved, because there 
shouldn’t be a multiyear contract if the town hasn’t determined each new year’s 
budget.  

- The horse shoe pits were discussed. They have not yet been torn down, but they 
haven’t been maintained either. There were 12 pits installed when there was a 
league, but now they are only used once or twice a year. Additional work to 
maintain them would be minimal – there is also the possibility of removing them, 
re-landscaping, and determining whether any would be kept.  

- Jenny would like to mention in the contract that there should be no damage to 
trees, sign posts, etc. when weed whacking is done.  

- Dave Nichols inquired as to whether fees to use to the beach cover the costs. It 
was explained that any leftover money depends on the year. Last year beach use 
was down and they were level funded by the end of the year. They usually run 
close to breaking even. Staff is needed to clean the bathrooms, for a sense of 
security/presence, and for facility maintenance – it is considered to be money well 
spent by the town.  

- The Charlotte Park and Wildlife Refuge Committee would like to be given 
guidelines by the Selectboard to then go and bid out the contract work themselves. 
Jenny said that it is time saving for the Committee to not do it separately, but they 
could certainly participate in the decision-making process. Ed agreed.  

 
Well at Town Beach. Action under consideration: approve action to address 
contamination 

- Tom Mansfield is sick so Carlie is filling in.  
- An option is to cap the sinks and have hand sanitizers. Ed suggested using money 

to put in a new well/fix the existing well. Jenny agrees. Another fix is UV 
filtration, which must be cared for in the winter. It would probably be too much 
trouble for the money. Also, the state probably wouldn’t accept it for a public 
area.  
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- There were two on-site meetings with two contractors, and two phone calls with 
two more: Manosh of Morrisville (phone consultation), Vermont Well and Pump 
(met on-site with Rob Frost), Dave Chevalier (on-site), Spafford (phone 
consultation).  

- An installation of a Jaswell seal might be the best option but it’s not 100%. The 
flow is currently at one gallon per minute, and a seal might mean no water. 
Roland inspection in July ’09 showed that water from 41’ with a casing at 35’. 
The refill rate was considered to be “unacceptable” and the water in the well 
could actually be coming from a leak. [Chevalier said that he could put in the 
Jaswell seal and take it out if it didn’t work. Spafford said that once the seal is in, 
it’s in.]  

- The cost to rehab the well is $9,000. Pump equipment can be reused and some 
work would be necessary if the well is capped. They would drill more, pull the 
casing, and try for a better/cleaner water supply.  

- The other option is to have a new well dug in a new location; they are waiting on 
an estimate.  

- They would like to avoid wasting money on a seal that might not work, and they 
would like to avoid digging a new well – rehabbing the well seems like the best 
solution.  

- The Board would like to see more bids and will meet on the 22nd to discuss this 
further. 

 
Richard Tenney d/b/a Tenney Enterprises – 2010 renewal of second class liquor 
license. Action under consideration: approve license 

- Winslow moved to meet as the Liquor Control Board, Jenny seconded; all in 
favor. 

- Winslow moved to approve Tenney’s 2010 renewal of a second class liquor 
license, Frank seconded; all in favor. 

- Winslow motioned to reconvene as the Selectboard, Frank seconded; all in favor.  
 
Vermont Tent Company contract for Town Party. Action under consideration: 
approve contract 

- Winslow moved to approve Vermont Tent Company contract for Town Party (at a 
rate of $2270 after receiving a $2500 discount), Jenny seconded; all in favor.  

 
Appoint Lucia Plante as Town Service Officer for 2010 

- Frank moved to appoint Lucia Plante as Town Service Officer for 2010, Jenny 
seconded; all in favor.  

 
Outhouses on Burns Property (flea market). Action under consideration: approve 
removal or decommissioning  

- There was a letter from Tom Mansfield saying that the outhouses aren’t allowed. 
They can be used as storage only. The Board agrees that the outhouses should be 
moved completely, rather than being kept around for storage or any other use. A 
letter will be sent asking them to remove the outhouses.  

 
Town Meeting Debrief  

- LeBoeuf Property: They went to the Planning Commission on Thursday and 
talked to reps afterward. They would like to see the expiration date on the contract 
moved to 7/31/10.  

- Ed would like to move on from the proposal. Jenny said that there seems to be 
other ideas about acquiring the land and she would like to continue the discussion.  

- The idea of having an appraisal done was discussed. Charles mentioned that at 
Town Meeting, taxpayers weren’t happy with the fact that the Town wanted to 
buy a piece of land without having it appraised. They should approach LeBoeuf 
again to see if he will split the costs of an appraisal (he had said at an earlier time 
that he would be amenable to doing this). An appraisal should address a lot of 
concerns about the town buying a piece of land without a vision or plan.  

- Eleanor Russell mentioned that people seem to be in favor of the town buying the 
land, they just object to the price tag. An appraisal would lend credibility to any 
offer that’s being made.  
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- The Board will approach Mr. LeBoeuf regarding sharing the costs of an appraisal 
and go from there. According to Charles, they actually anticipate an expiration 
date on the contract being 9/31/10.  

- Budget: They need to come up with $71k in the budget and will think about it 
over the next few weeks. Jenny thought they should begin brainstorming ideas 
and suggestions now. 

- It was suggested that they ask the different departments what they felt they could 
do. The cemetery could put off a fence project ($2500). Charles then asked why 
the cemetery was spending more money than what they were authorized to spend 
in the budget. Ed said that they need to come to the Selectboard for extra money 
rather than spend money that they don’t have.  

- Ed mentioned that the Secretary of State (Deb Markowitz) suggested removing 
$1m from roads and deducting 2.5% across the board. Junior suggested going to 
the committees that went over budget and present them a letter regarding scaling 
back.  

- Eleanor Russell thinks the Selectboard can probably see what needs to be targeted 
since they created the budget. Charles said that they don’t want to get ahead of 
themselves. They will send out a letter to the committees and ask for them back 
by the second meeting in April.  

 
Ed motioned to adjourn the meeting at 10:15pm; Winslow seconded; all in favor. 
 
Minutes submitted by Meaghan Nooney 
 
 
  


